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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  September 19, 2019 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Three-week Period Ending Friday, September 13, 
2019 

   
It has been an extremely busy summer with staff working on implementation of  a number 
of Council issues, including vacation rental regulations, regulations of single-use plastic 
bags, implementation of our storm water ESUs, developing a plan to proceed with 
prioritization, implementation and recommendations from the Homelessness Task Force, 
attempting to move forward a number of long-standing priorities, including review of our 
water and sewer utility policies and ordinances, working with the Ford Family Foundation 
to secure funding for the Vision 2040 strategies, update of the personnel manual, 
preparing for the financial work group, dealing with staffing changes, as well as, trying to 
initiate sustainability reports for the City.  It has been a very busy time and we are making 
progress on some of these fronts, however, it is taking us longer than we would like in 
dealing with a number of these efforts.  These initiatives are in addition to the regular day-
to-day addressing of complaints, regular business, preparing for Council meetings, and 
routine work initiatives.  It has been a very busy and productive summer season.    
 
Fortunately, the last week of August, I was able to carve time out to travel to Michigan and 
spend time with both my family and Angela’s, as well as, attend a family wedding.  It was 
a nice break at the tail end of summer! 
  
Highlights of activities over the last three weeks include the following: 
 

 Was on vacation from August 22-August 30.   

 City Hall was closed on Monday, September 2 in observation of the Labor Day 
Holiday.   

 Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

 Participated in a conference call for the OCCMA Bylaws Committee. 
Participated in a Council work session and regular meeting on Tuesday, 
September 3. 
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 Held bi-monthly meetings with Richard Dutton, and Judy Mayhew.  During 
Richard’s meeting, we met with Peggy and Gloria to discuss streamlining our 
duplicated agenda systems on the website, which include Granicus documents 
and agenda documents on the “R” drive.  We have been keeping duplicate records, 
and the presentation on our website gets a little confusing between Granicus and 
our in-house agenda meeting materials and notifications.  This has been one of the 
reasons we have kept our old system on the web.  Granicus will be coming out with 
a new notification program for subscribers wanting agenda packets for various 
committees and City Council meetings.  Once Granicus rolls that out, we will review 
it, and potentially make a change utilizing Granicus for all current and future 
documents. Our in-house documents will be archived for reference on the website. 
Peggy and I worked on a couple of changes to the agenda format that we will use 
over the next two or three Council meetings.  If these changes work for the Council, 
then we will formally have the Council amend the Council rules to reflect these 
changes in the agenda format.  

 Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, and I met to prepare for the first meeting of the 
Finance Work Group.  Our primary focus was on updating our financial projections, 
and laying out the agenda for the three meetings that have been scheduled by 
resolution by Council.  The first meeting was scheduled for Monday, September 
10.   

 Met over lunch with Interim Toledo City Manager, Wes Hare.  Wes was the long-
time City Manager for Albany, and is filling in while the City proceeds with a search 
for a new manager.   

 Barb James and I met in separate meetings with Jason Malloy and Rob Murphy 
regarding two separate issues where employees were involved in non-work related 
issues with law enforcement.  We are conducting investigations into both of these 
separate matters.  In one case, charges have been dropped by the District Attorney 
due to insufficient evidence. 

 I interviewed Peggy Hawker during the City’s KNPT radio show regarding City 
Council actions relating to the Homelessness Task Force priorities. 

 Met with Michael Sydow of the Finance Work Group regarding information he has 
compiled summarizing the issues facing the Finance Work Group, as it relates to 
addressing financial sustainability issues with the City’s General Fund.  Michael 
has done a substantial amount of research, as well as, compiling information that 
has been provided to him through the budget development processes, and other 
online sources, to help summarize the financial issues and provide a starting point 
for the committee’s discussions.   

 Peggy Hawker, Gloria Tucker, and I met to review our model guidelines for titling 
agenda items, and motions.  This is our third (or so) revision to this document.  By 
having the model titles and motion language, it has helped improve consistency for 
our agendas, and for the recommendations included in my reports to the City 
Council. 

 Barb James, John DuBois, Mike Murzynsky and I met to review a Fire Department 
employee’s claim that they are eligible for Tier 1 PERS benefits, instead of the Tier 
2 PERS benefits the City shows in our records.  In this case, the employee worked 
as temporary employee when Tier 1 benefits were still in effect.  In order to be 
eligible, the employee would have to work 600 hours in that year.  There was a gap 
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in service before the employee started as a full-time employee, which occurred 
during the Tier 2 eligibility period.  There is not a requirement to maintain payroll 
records that far back.  We will be reviewing our general archives to determine 
whether or not we can find any evidence, to either support or not support this claim.  
At this point, the only evidence we have would not support the claim, including the 
initial signup for PERS benefits that was done when the employee became a 
fulltime City Employee.  

 Barb James and I spent some time with City Attorney, Steve Rich, as he was in 
transit from Seattle to Grants Pass.  We discussed the terms of Steve’s doctor’s 
release, which would allow Steve to initiate limited work on September 19 at the 
earliest.  We anticipate updating the City Council on this matter at the September 
16 Council meeting.  

 Met with Mayor Sawyer, and Council President Allen for a quarterly review to 
discuss work performance issues, and any other evaluation concerns of Mayor 
Sawyer and Council President Allen. In addition, we discussed the formal 
evaluation to be conducted by the full Council. It is our intent to discuss the 
evaluation process with the Council at the October 7 work session, with the 
evaluation between the City Council and City Manager occurring at executive 
session on November 4.  An annual evaluation is part of my employment 
agreement with the City.  As I indicated to the Mayor and Council President, I will 
also be obligated to conduct a 360-evaluation process that will involve Council 
members, Department Heads, and other third party entities, as part of maintaining 
my ICMA credentialed status.  This process is required every five years or so.  I 
did delay the 360, with authorization from ICMA, since we were transitioning with 
Council members, and I wanted the new Council members to participate in the 
ICMA evaluation process.  The purpose of the ICMA evaluation is to guide 
development tools for my training and education going forward. 

 Met with Judy Mayhew and Kathy Cline on possible provisions for our City/ LCSD 
agreement on joint use of recreational facilities.  We will be meeting with the 
schools on September 13. 

 Met with Mona Linstromberg to discuss her request to have an item on the agenda 
for the first meeting in January 2020.  She would like the Council to request the 
Short-Term Rental Work Group establish a shorter phase-out time period for 
vacation rentals located outside of the overlay zone.  As you will recall, the current 
ordinance allows that activity to continue until the property is sold.  Furthermore, 
property can be transferred to family members and retain the ability to continue 
operating as a vacation rental, provided that activity does not cease for a period of 
12 months or more.  I appreciate Mona allowing time to deal with possible 
ordinance changes to allow implementation issues, and to proceed in a timely 
manner. 

 Participated in the employee barbeque at Big Creek Park.  I appreciate the efforts 
of Gloria Tucker, Barb James, Peggy Hawker, Rob Murphy, Melanie Nelson, Jim 
Salisbury, Derrick Tokos, and Cheryl Atkinson in organizing the picnic.   

 Went on a tour of car-charging stations with Councilor Parker.  I appreciated 
learning a little more about charging stations for electrical vehicles.  We will be 
providing a report, as requested by the Council, at one of the two October 
meetings.   
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 Met with Frank Geltner, and other members of the Ernest Bloch Committee, 
regarding signage issues at the Ernest Bloch Wayside. In reviewing the signage, 
we do seem to have an overabundance of signs for the Lucky Gap Trail.  
Furthermore, Frank would like to have the Council consider specifically designating 
the memorial area as Ernest Bloch Place.  The group has plans to continue 
expanding the interpretation of Ernest Bloch’s work and life in Agate Beach.  In 
order to pursue a specific naming of this location, Council would need to receive a 
specific application, schedule a hearing, and make a determination as to naming 
this location. 

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Rob, Jason and Lance to discuss various 
departmental issues.   

 Participated in the monthly luncheon for the Lincoln County Managers in Depoe 
Bay. 

 Derrick Tokos, Jason Malloy and I met to review different ordinances regarding car 
camping.  It is our intent to develop a report for Council’s review on different options 
to address car camping in the City of Newport.  This would likely require changes 
to our ordinances, including some of our zoning provisions.  As a result of Federal 
Court rulings, we will likely need to amend our existing code in order to bring it into 
compliance with current Federal rulings.   

 Along with members of the City Council, Peggy Hawker, Mike Murzynsky, Steve 
Baugher, and I participated in the first meeting of the Finance Work Group.  The 
work group reviewed the updated financial projections, and outlined specific 
expectations and information that is desired for the next two scheduled meetings.  
The second meeting will be in mid-October, and will focus on expenditures, with 
the final meeting being in November focusing on revenues.  The work group may 
have one final meeting to reconcile a report for presentation to Council. 

 Mayor Sawyer and I participated in a tribute show to Cheryl Harle on KCUP radio.  
Clair Hall emceed the hour and fifteen minute tribute.  Overall, there were a lot of 
fond remembrances and appreciation expressed for the very personal way in which 
Cheryl brought local issues to the forefront.  Cheryl will certainly be missed! 

 Met with Mike Cavanaugh, John Johnston, and Tim Gross to discuss the field 
lighting issues at Betty Wheeler field.  The lighting system has deteriorated to a 
point in which games cannot be played after dark.  As a result, Mike Cavanaugh 
has extended the season in order to get the games in over a longer period of time.  
Depending upon weather and conditions, it may be necessary to shorten the 
season for both men and mixed softball.  Mike will be preparing a report for 
consideration by the Council and Budget Committee for next year.  Depending on 
the order time for materials, there could be some complications with the 2020 
season, even if funds are appropriated for the 2020-2021 Fiscal Year for this work. 

 Attended an OCCMA Audit Committee meeting on Wednesday afternoon in 
Salem.   

 Worked on agenda reports for the September 16 work session and City Council 
meeting.    

 Met with Barb James regarding our draft survey on cultural competency of the 
organization.  We hope to clean up our draft survey and have this out to our 
employees during this next week.   
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 Mayor Sawyer and I participated in a Newport Rural Fire Protection meeting.  The 
purpose of this meeting was to discuss steps that would need to be taken to 
determine the feasibility of combining the City and Rural departments to create one 
new fire district.  There are a number of issues that need to be discussed between 
the City of Newport and the Rural Fire Board.  Both the Fire District and the City 
have appropriated funding to help facilitate the feasibility of proceeding with a new 
fire district, which would cover the City and the rural district.  We will provide a 
report to the City Council prior to proceeding with the expenditure of any funding 
to explore the feasibility of this effort.   

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Mike Murzynsky and Peggy Hawker. 

 Participated in an OCCMA Host Committee conference call.   

 Mike Cavanaugh, Kathy Cline and I met with LCSD to discuss the mutual use 
agreement that we have been working on.  We specifically focused on the aquatic 
center and the main baseball diamond at Frank Wade Park.   

 Tim Gross and I met with the new owners of Surfside Village regarding the flooding 
issues that occur in this mobile home park.  The previous owner, Doug Fitts, also 
participated in this meeting.  We indicated that there are some long-term issues to 
evaluate ways to address this flooding, however, in the short run, there is not much 
that we can do to address this issue.  We also had discussions with the new owners 
about the development of the lots off of 5th Street.  I believe the new ownership has 
a good understanding of the development issues that they will need to focus on for 
flooding issues, as well as, the infrastructure improvements.  These improvements 
would be necessary to develop the land on the graveled 20 foot right-of-way for 5th 
Street, on the north side of Surfside Village.   

 Met with Judy Mayhew, Tim Gross and Jim Guenther regarding the development 
of a new memorial bench policy.  This has been hung up with the Parks and 
Recreation Advisory Committee for some time.  Judy is going to take the lead in 
redrafting a policy for review by both staff and the Parks and Recreation Advisory 
Committee.  

 Met with Barb James, Tim Gross, John Johnston and Jim Salisbury regarding 
development of consistent contracts for all departments for fire suppression, fire 
alarm and other required testing that we are obligated to do for our City facilities.  
Previously, we have had a number of contracts by individual departments with 
different companies.  We are trying to streamline this entire process to make sure 
that everything that requires testing, is tested on a regular and required basis.  We 
have already implemented a fire hydrant testing contract so this will be done on a 
City-wide basis, as well. 

 Barb James, Tim Gross, Justin Scharbrough, Shannon Monroe and I met 
regarding the possible extension of probation on an employee covered by the 
Newport Employees Agreement.  We are in agreement with the Association to 
extend the probation, provided the employee concurs with this extension. 

 Mayor Sawyer, Councilors Allen, Jacobi, Hall and Botello participated in the ribbon 
cutting for the 100th anniversary of Newport’s Library.  Laura Kimberly, the library 
crew, and advisory board did a great job in pulling together a full-day celebration 
of the library.  Congratulations to the Newport Library and staff on a successful 
kickoff to the 100th year of operations celebration.   
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Upcoming Events:  
 

 September 26-28 is the LOC’s Annual Conference in Bend, OR.  Councilors 
Goebel, Allen, Parker, Jacobi, Hall and Mayor Sawyer have been registered, along 
with Peggy and myself.    

 On September 30, the City Council will hold a town meeting at 6 PM. This will be 
held at the Samaritan Center for Health Education from 6-8 PM.   

 I am planning to take a vacation day, Friday, October 4, to spend a long weekend 
in Portland. 

 October 17 at 3 PM a meeting of the elected and appointed officials of Lincoln 
County will meet to continue discussions on regional housing issues at City Hall. 

 I plan on attending the 2019 ICMA Annual Conference in Nashville, Tennessee 
October 19-23.  I will be leaving Friday, October 18 and I will be taking a few 
vacation days following the end of the conference, beginning October 23 through 
October 26, before returning to Newport.   

 I plan on attending the OCCMA Board Retreat and Host Committee meeting with 
ICMA in Portland both during the first week of November.  I will be meeting with 
ICMA Conference on Tuesday evening and Wednesday, November 5 & 6 in 
Portland.  The retreat will begin Thursday, November 7 through Friday at the Silver 
Falls Lodge.  This is the retreat in which we will plan activities for the Association 
for the year. I will be President of the Oregon City/County Management Association 
for the 2020 calendar year.  OCCMA will be hosting the ICMA International 
Conference in Portland in October, 2021. 

 City Hall will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 28 and 29 in observation 
of the Thanksgiving Holiday.   

 The only scheduled Council meetings in December will be December 2.  There will 
be no meetings scheduled for December 16.   

 I will be taking vacation from December 18 through December 27 to head to 
Michigan for the holidays. 

 City Hall will be closed beginning at noon on December 24 and 25 for the Christmas 
Holiday. 

 City Hall will be closed January 1, 2020 for the New Year’s Holiday. 
 
Attachments: 
 

 Attached is the Debt Schedule for the SRF loan payment schedule with the Oregon 
Department of Environmental Quality.  The final Debt Schedule is established after 
the project is completed.  The first payment is an interest payment in March of 
2020, with principal and interest payments following, with these payments being in 
budget.  The SRF program is a very favorable program for cities in Oregon since 
the requirement to begin making financial payment, does not begin until project 
completion.  For some of these projects, that can span several years.   

 Attached is a brochure and letter being circulated by Penelope Kaczmarek and Jim 
Adler. This is regarding the desire to seek regional water solutions for Lincoln 
County.  Specifically, there is an interest in pursuing a Rocky Creek study.  As I 
have indicated in the past, there has not been an appetite by other water entities 
to invest in regional water solutions.  The City of Newport is faced with dams that 
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are under state mandate to address seismic issues.  Rocky Creek would truly take 
a regional effort to implement as a water source for Lincoln County.  Without other 
financial partners in that process, the City is left with no choice other than to 
redevelop Big Creek.  In the long run, there may still be room to consider a regional 
development of Rocky Creek.  This may be more feasible with Big Creek being 
part of a regional effort.  This is a solution that would not likely happen for several 
generations.   

 Attached is a letter to Mayor Sawyer from Mayor Miyakawa thanking the City for 
hosting the student delegation. 

 Attached is letter from Mayor Rod Cross inviting the City of Newport to join Toledo 
on a moratorium on spreading the biosolids on lands near the Siletz River.   

 Attached is an update for RAIN for your review. 
 Attached is a letter from Georgia-Pacific indicating that through November they will 

be dredging their treatment ponds, and as a result, there will be an increase in odor 
from this operation.  Georgia-Pacific has notified the properties around Toledo of 
this work. 

 Attached is an article from the Capital Press on Big Creek Dams. 
 Attached is an article from The Oregonian outlining the top 10 beach towns on the 

Oregon Coast.  Jamie Hale of The Oregonian chose Newport as the best town on 
the Oregon Coast, Yachats finished second! 
 

I hope everyone enjoys the beginning of the fall season! 
 

Respectfully submitted: 
 

 
 
Spencer R. Nebel 
City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
































































































	Status Report Ending 9-13-19.pdf
	Attachments



